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CHAIRMAN’S CHAT 
   It seems only a short time ago that I was writing 
about the problems caused by our dreadful winter 
weather. Currently we have the exact opposite, and a 
different lot of issues to face!  I hope everyone is 
enjoying the glorious sunshine, but managing to keep 
cool and take sensible precautions in this uncommon 
heatwave. 
   Not heeding our own advice, we managed to choose 
one of the hottest days so far for our annual Ragwort 
Pull and Litter Pick (last year we were almost rained 
off!)  Despite this, a good number of residents and 
councillors turned out to help dig up this noxious 
plant from rock-hard ground.  Our grateful thanks to 
all and to Lee Hulin (Ranger) and his team of 
volunteers from the National Trust, who also 
organised the removal of the many bags of rubbish 
and ragwort. One of the worst infested places this 
year is Rockford Green, but we are grateful to R&D 
Fishing Club who has said they will clear this area. 
    

 
Some of the Ragwort Team 2013 

 

   A recent treat for me was to attend the launch of 
"Gannett", New Forest & District Sailability's new 
Access 303 dinghy. This marvellous charity provides 
sailing opportunities for people of all disabilities at 
Blashford Lakes, and the new boat (generously funded 
by the charitable arm of the New Forest Journal) 
brings their fleet up to 14.  Sailability offers disabled 
members the chance to take to the water, and learn 
about sailing alongside the able-bodied fraternity. 
   The Parish Council is delighted to support such a 
worthy cause in our locality. 
   Erosion of the greens and verges across the parish, 
particularly caused by motor vehicles, is an ongoing 
problem.  As you know, most of these areas are 
designated SSSI, and we are under an obligation to 
Natural England to protect them.  One way is to install 
dragons' teeth or barriers to deter vehicle access, but 
we are reluctant to 'clutter' the visual amenity of the 
area in this way.  We have a great many visitors to our 
area during the summer, whom come to enjoy a walk, 
picnic or go horse riding, but we are seriously short of 
places for them all to park.   
 
 

While we try to find solution(s) to this, we would be 
grateful if you could help us by discouraging vehicle 
parking other than where there is defined parking. 
   Your Parish Councillors continue to work diligently 
on the many and varied issues which affect our Parish 
- always with the intent of benefitting us all! We rely 
on your input, comments and constructive criticism, 
so please continue with feedback, and thank you for 
your support. 
Cllr Lindsay Burtenshaw 

 

Dates for your diary 
Ellingham and Ringwood Agricultural Show 

Saturday 10th August  
The Parish Council will be at Stand L4. 

Come and find us, and enter our photo competition to 
win a champagne prize! 

 
Ibsley & District Horticultural Society Annual Show 

Saturday 31st August 
From Flower Arranging to Photography, from 

Vegetables to Home Produce & not forgetting the 
Children's section where all of the above are included 
with rewards for all children. Whether you are a first 
timer or seasoned expert we would love to welcome 
you all to exhibit. This has been another "interesting" 
year for growing so it should be another great year for 
"showing" .There's always someone to help you out. 

For a full schedule please contact:- 
Terry Ings 01425-653834. 

 
Ibsley Village Hall AGM 

Friday 8th November - 7.30 pm 
Do come along and support your local village hall. 

 
Rockford Common track repairs 

  National Trust staff have recently been working 
across the common to improve the network of gravel 
tracks.  Many have not had any maintenance for years 
and were in very poor condition, some being almost 
impassable!  Those requiring remedial works have 
been re-graded where necessary and heavy rolled.  
This has involved additional investment besides our 
staff and machinery, which we feel has been 
worthwhile.   
   Due care and general maintenance continue to be 
the responsibility of the adjacent home owners, but 
any damage caused to tracks arising from National 
Trust using them to access the common for land 
management will always be make good by us.  We 
thank you for the positive feedback received and your 
continued support.   
Lee Hulin, National Trust 

 
 
 



 
 

Highways & Byways - Maintenance 
   We are ever grateful to residents for reporting 
dangerous potholes, overhanging vegetation and 
flooding problems etc. to Natasha, the Clerk. These 
are now added to a 'schedule of maintenance', which 
then gets sent on to Hampshire Highways for action. 
   The Chairman and Cllr Richardson went on a tour of 
the parish in early July with Bob Brown (Divisional 
Surveyor) to look at several outstanding issues. 
  A reminder!  Pipes under roads are Highways' 
responsibility, but for the drainage system to work  
effectively, the ditch-lines either side of a road also 
have to kept clear, and this is down to the adjoining 
landowner.  
   Earlier this year the culverts by Ibsley Garage were 
cleared and now the pipes by Newlands Farm, in 
Gorley Road and Hightown Lane will be cleared, 
thanks to the co-operation of nearby ditch owners.  
  The issue of speedy pothole repair continues, but 
some excellent work has been done in Hightown Lane, 
with a few left to be dealt with, together with some 
repairs to the passing areas and collapsed road edges 
in Gorley Road to the north of Snails Lane. The latter 
will involve a brief road closure but this will be 
advised in due course. 
   Our continued thanks to Bob Brown for his prompt 
attention in dealing with reported problems, and 
please continue your good work by letting us know 
about any new ones. 

Broadband 
   We were hoping to include a separate update report 
on what has been happening about the prospects for 
better broadband across the parish. 
   The authors tell us, though, that recent 
developments at a national level about the roll-out 
programme (National Audit Office report, Public 
Accounts Committee hearing), as well as the 
anticipated outcome of a funding application to the 
Rural Communities Broadband Fund, mean that the 
picture is still not clear enough to be certain that what 
they might tell us today will apply tomorrow! 
   In the meantime we are all being asked to take part 
in yet another survey about 'speeds and needs' - for 
the District Council this time.  It's irritating to have to 
do, but we're told it will provide them with really 
valuable and helpful information.  So however fast or 
slow your service, PLEASE let them know about it. 

 
Take part in New Forest broadband survey 

New Forest residents and businesses are being 
encouraged to complete a short survey to help New 
Forest District Council better understand broadband 

needs in the New Forest. 
The survey can be completed online until 9 August at 

www.nfbp.org.uk/blog/bnfbroadbandsurvey. 

 
 

 
 

Change to the Newsletter 
   Due to increased costs in postage and production, 
the Parish Council has decided to trial issuing this 
newsletter on a tri-annual basis, instead of quarterly.  
To make further savings we would like to send it out 
electronically to those happy to receive it this way.  At 
the moment we have to cram everything onto two 
sides of A4 and print in black and white, but, as a 
bonus, the electronic version can feature the longer 
versions of articles, plus the photographs and 
illustrations we have to ruthlessly edit out for the 
printed edition.  It would also be in colour!  If you 
would like to go on our email circulation list, please 
let the Clerk know.  (Your address will not be shared 
with any third party). 

 
HARAH Update 

(Hampshire Alliance for Rural Affordable Housing) 
   The Parish Council is committed to supporting small 
affordable housing schemes within the Parish; subject 
to identifying local need and identifying potential 
sites.  
   You may remember we held a 'drop-in' event last 
autumn that was reasonably well attended, and since 
then we have been continuing discussions with 
HARAH to progress the matter.  
   A few weeks ago a few Parish Councillors went to 
visit several recently completed schemes within the 
New Forest, to see how affordable housing in rural 
villages can look and work in practice. 
   Pilley has just completed a charming little 
settlement, and is now fully occupied. This is a mixed 
development of flats and 1 to 3-bedroom houses on 
the edge of the village, designed around the theme of 
farm buildings to blend into the landscape.  Breamore 
has converted their former railway station and yard; 
again, this was well designed, using materials to 
compliment nearby cottages.  A slightly older 
development at Martin completed a most interesting 
tour. 
   These new-builds are constructed to a very high 
standard to meet current regulations and modern-day 
expectations, and in all cases the local community and 
Parish Councils were closely involved in the 
consultation process.  They're really very desirable!   
   The dwellings belong to the housing association and 
'affordable' rents will be charged.  However, they will 
be available in perpetuity only to residents of the 
parish who, in turn, must satisfy the criteria for 
eligibility i.e. live, work or have connections with the 
local area. 
   If you would like to discuss affordable housing in the 
parish in more detail, please contact the Clerk or one 
of the Councillors. 
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